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Administrative Control Board Meeting 

Box Elder and Perry Flood Control 

Special Service District 

Perry City Offices 3005 South 1200 West 

5:00 PM Wednesday, June 17, 2015 

 

 

Members Present: Chairman Greg Hansen, Board Member Boyd Hirschi,  Board Member 

Maurice Roche, Board Member Kevin Pebley, and Board Member Bryce Thurgood 

 

Others Present:  Matt Robertson with Jones & Associates, and Susan K. Obray, Board Clerk 

 

1. Welcome & Call to Order 

Chairman Hansen welcomed and called to order the Box Elder and Perry Flood Control 

meeting.  Chairman Hansen welcomed Bryce Thurgood as the new board member. 

 

2.  Approve February 18, 2015 Minutes 

MOTION:  Board Member Roche moved to accept the minutes of May 20, 2015.  Board 

Member Pebley seconded the motion.  All in favor. 

 

3. Public Comments 

There were no public comments.  

 

4.  Discussion/Action to Approve the 2015 Certified Tax Rate 

Chairman Hansen stated that in the packet is the data that is prepared by Box Elder 

County.  He said what we need to do is approve the proposed certified tax rate which is 

0.000287 which generates $69,682 annually.  He said it is around the same as it was last 

year. Board Member Thurgood asked if that amount covers the projects.  Chairman 

Hansen stated that typically we get around $70,000 a year and that is our only source.    

 

MOTION:  Board Member Pebley moved to approve the 2015 Certified Tax Rate as 

proposed in the amount of $69,682.  Board Member Hirschi seconded the motion.  All in 

favor.  

 

5.  Update on the GeoStrata Report 

Chairman Hansen stated that have some draft information from GeoStrata regarding their 

findings with Mathias and Evans Canyons.  He said that he will meet with the Board of 

Water Resources tomorrow regarding our loan.  Matt Robertson with Jones & Associates 

stated that he has not had much time to read through the report.  He said it is a draft but 

they want the Principal of the firm to approve it.   Mr. Robertson stated that they will 

have a signed and stamped copy on Monday of the final report. He said they recommend 

that these basins are built for future development.   Matt stated that they dug the test pits 

in the alluvial fan.  He said what they found from those test pit was that there doesn’t 

appear to be any large debris flows in the past.  He said most of the flows have been sand 

and gravel and the material they found was 10 inch minus which is good as far as the 

risk.  Matt explained that there is the risk of that stuff coming down and filling up 
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basements and causing damage.  He said there will still be that sediment flow still coming 

out of the canyons.  Mr. Robertson stated what they recommend it that the debris basins 

be constructed with a volume of at least 15 acre feet on both canyons.  He said it is 

significantly lower that what they thought.  Mr. Robertson stated that Tim Thompson, 

GeoStrata Geologist, spent a lot of time researching these methods.    Matt said that a 15 

acre foot is half the size of what we were originally looking at. He explained as you go 

through the report you will read about the different methods that they use.  Matt said one 

thing that they emphasized was this is all risk management.  He stated that even these 

sizes of basins can’t eliminate all your risk. Mr. Robertson said that these size basins are 

designed for the 100 year event.  Matt stated that it is up to the board to decide the size of 

basins they want to put in.  He reported that they could put in smaller basins but it would 

increase their risk, or put in larger basins and reduce their risk.  Matt stated that they feel 

comfortable with their recommendation of the design for the 100 year event.   Matt said 

that size of basin is very doable for what they are looking at and for the funding that they 

have asked for with the State. He said one thing that is mentioned in the report is that 

there are two methods by which the debris flow can mobilized when shallow landslides 

from channel side slopes are conveyed in existing channels when mixed with water.   

Matt stated that Mr. Thompson does not think that there will be a big issue except in a 

post fire condition. He said they mentioned in these canyons where we have streams they 

help prevent fires because they keep things green.  He also said that if you also have fires 

in there having a stream going through that canyon will be more likely to carry more flow 

down there with it.  Matt said that the streams are running year round.  

 

Matt explained that the design of these debris basins will be designed to carry the normal 

flow and the 100 year flow. He reported that an outlet structure will be designed to let the 

water go through and keep the sediment in the basin.  He said in large events they will 

have an over flow and a spillway at the top of these debris basins.  

 

Chairman Hansen asked if they gave any cost estimates.  Matt said they did not.  

Chairman Hansen stated the basins will be built up stream from the current basin in 

Mathias Canyon.  He said in Evans Canyon it will be built up above the current basin. 

Chairman Hansen stated that the board might have to look at putting in detention basins 

after the debris basins are built.  Matt stated that Mr. Thompson feels that the further up 

the mountain you can build the basins the better it will be.  He said that GeoStrata 

mentioned building them up by where the fire break road crosses. Board Member Pebley 

asked if we would have to reconstruct the road.  Matt stated that it would have to be 

reconstructed at the time of the construction of the basins.  He explained that it would be 

nice to have the Mathias basin east of the box to collect the sediments instead of filling in 

the concrete box.   Matt said what we have learned from this report is that we have the 

debris flow volume that we can use to design the debris basins.  Chairman Hansen stated 

that was a lot higher than what he thought but it makes sense to put it up there.  Chairman 

Hansen said that we could build a detention basin at the bottom of the debris basin in 

Mathias Canyon. He said what that will do is collect and hold that water that passes 

through the debris basin and then piped over the Evans Canyon and then from Evans 

down Maddox Lane.  Matt stated we can make it work for a 100 year storm.  He said that 

the plans will be submitted for review by the Dam Safety Council.  He stated that the 
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Dam Safety Council said if you are below 20 acre feet and your embankment is less than 

10 feet high with no threat to human life then they will consider it a low hazard dam.  

 

Chairman Hansen asked about the invoice from GeoStrata for $4,232.50.  Matt stated that 

it was a progress invoice.   

 

6. Report by Chairman Greg Hansen on the Board of Water Resources Feasibility 

Report 

Chairman Hansen stated that the meeting with the Board of Water Resources at 9:00 am 

in the Brigham City Chambers on June 18
th

.  Board Member Pebley and Chairman 

Hansen will be in attendance at that meeting. Chairman Hansen stated that he has been 

working with Russell Hadley and he has put together a feasibility report that will be 

submitted to the Board of Water Resources.  Chairman Hansen stated when Mr. Hadley 

got done with his report he felt that the board did not ask for enough money.  He said we 

were asking for $450,000 and we were going to put in $300,000 for a total of $750,000 

worth of work.  Chairman Hansen stated that Mr. Hadley has come up with a million 

dollar price tag.  Chairman Hansen said that Mr. Hadley suggested that we ask for 

660,000.  He said we can ask for $660,000 we don’t have to spend the entire $660,000.  

He stated then we could add $350,000 of our own that would cover the whole project.  

Chairman Hansen suggested that we ask for the $660,000 then when we get our engineers 

estimates done we will have a good feel for where we are at and tailor the construction to 

fit however much money we feel we can spend.   Matt stated that it will be presented 

tomorrow and they will be told in 45 days if they have been approved for the loan 

 

 Chairman Hansen stated that January and February is the best time to put things out for 

bid.  He reported that the Board of Water Resources has never funded anything for a 

flood board but their guidelines specifically call out Flood Control design.  Chairman 

Hansen stated that it is 3% interest over 20 years with a payment of $47,000 a year.  He 

said we need to encourage Perry City when approving future developments they keep a 

keen eye on what needs to be done.  He said maybe we need an impact fee for regional 

basins.  Chairman Hansen stated that we need some basins built out west of town that is 

our long term plan.  

 

7. Update on Cherry Ridge Basin 

Chairman Hansen stated that he had a couple of property owners contact him with their 

concerns with cleaning out the channel.  He said he has left messages on their voice mail 

and no one has called in back.   

 

8. Payment Approval (if any, roll call vote) 

Chairman Hansen stated that we have 5 invoices to pay.  The first invoice is for Crane, 

Christensen, and Ambrose in the amount of $225.00, invoice for Jones & Associates in 

the amount of$880.50, invoice for Susan Obray in the amount of $87.50, 2 invoices for 

Geostrata in the amounts of $4,232.50 and $435.00.  

 

MOTION:  Board member Thurgood moved to approve the invoices for Crane, 

Christensen, and Ambrose for $225.00, Jones & Associates for $880.50, Susan Obray 
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$87.50, and GeoStrata for $4,232.50 and $435.00.  Board Member Hirschi seconded the 

motion.  Roll call vote. 

 

Board Member Roche   yes  Board Member Pebley   yes 

Board Member Hirschi   yes  Board Member Thurgood   yes 

Chairman Hansen   yes 

 

Motion Approved:  5  yes   0 no   

 

Items for next Agenda (1) update on the GeoStrata Report, (2) Update on the Board of 

Water Resources Funding. 

 

9. Adjournment (Next Regular meeting on July 15, 2015 at 5:00 pm) 

 

MOTION:  Board Member Roche moved to adjourn.  Board Member Pebley seconded 

the motion.  All in favor. 


